Town Council Meeting A Hot Bed of Concerns


Concerns have been raised regarding inappropriate use of the credit card issued to the Town of Fort Qu’Appelle. Typically, the credit card statements have not been reviewed by councillors.


The card, a Visa which is issued to Darrell Webster - Town of Fort Qu’Appelle, is meant only for business purchases. The card is in Webster’s possession at all times, however and at the May 23 regular town council meeting some of the items on the statement were questioned.


Councillors questioned why there were purchases made on the card at the Waverly Hotel in Melville and  Saskatchewan Liquor and Gaming in Melville and why there was a charge on the card for a carton of cigarettes at the Superstore in Regina. 


“For me, I went in, I try to do my job. I look(ed) at stuff. I notice this charge. I didn’t know what it was. I found out it was a credit card, (so) I asked to see the credit card statement. When I saw these charges on the (statement), I figured I would bring it to council,” said Councilor Brian Janz in a later interview. “I didn’t say ‘you did this, you did that.’ I (just) asked, ‘what are these charges doing on our credit card?’ Because I do not think our credit card should be used for that kind of stuff.”


Webster was quick to defend himself, saying that he of course had reimbursed the charges before the monthly bill arrived. Mayor Ron Osika and Councillor Jenny Melanson defended him as well, admitting that while the personal usage was wrong, the fact that it had been paid off was not something that should be forgotten.


Councillors persisted, saying that the card issued to the Town of Fort Qu’Appelle cannot be used for personal usage, regardless of whether the money had been paid back. An analogy was drawn to the councillors using their per diems for personal use and it was noted that they would certainly be in hot water if they had attempted to do so. 


“Shock(ed) would be a word I would use,” said Councillor Robert Morton when asked how he felt about the situation. 


As a result of the findings, Councillor Morton motioned that all Town of Fort Qu’Appelle credit card statements be reviewed on a monthly basis. Councillor Tanya Kullaway seconded the motion, which then passed.


“There were no motions made, other than the one I did. (That motion) was the only thing I could come up with at the time,” said Morton in a later interview.


Following the passing of the motion, Webster brought up the fact that the card had his name on it as well as the Town of Fort Qu’Appelle, saying that if the town did not pay the bill he would be on the hook for it.


“I took a day and a half to think about things. On Saturday morning, I sent out an email questioning whether any other elected officials would like to have a meeting to discuss what was presented,” explained Morton.


As a result of the findings, an emergency meeting of council took place May 25. At that meeting, a decision was made to get together on May 27 and allow Webster a chance to defend himself and present any documentation that he may have had.



“It was not something that was taken lightly,” said Osika of the situation. “We were immediately working to getting together to address the issue, and, in all fairness, to give the individual an opportunity to respond (because)  there was really no opportunity at the (regular) meeting for any type of responses. As an employer, I believe an employer should give their employee an opportunity to at least defend themselves, and that’s the consideration that council gave and that’s why the (additional meetings were called).”


Following the May 27 meeting, several steps were taken.


“An auditor has been engaged to undertake an audit of the town credit card accounts and to report back to town council with the findings and any recommendations for implementation,” Osika explained. “The chief administrative officer (Webster) shall continue in his duties pending the outcome of the said audit.”


“Personally, I cannot believe that we don’t have policies in place that (state) that the (town) credit card can only be used for work purposes. I can’t believe we don’t have that policy in place,” said Janz. “We have to get some policies in place to protect us, to protect the taxpayers, and to protect the people who use the credit card,” Janz said.


He drew an analogy to other government employees who have business credit cards and the detailed receipts they are required to provide for all business card charges, adding, “when it’s not your money, you can’t be doing stuff like (what was done with the town’s card).”


“Councillor Janz should be commended on his action in bringing the matter to the table,” said Morton.


“I’m there for the town of Fort Qu’Appelle.  I’m not there for me,” said Janz of his position on council. “Let’s take care of our town. That’s all I want.”


Earlier in the regular council meeting of May 23, Webster stirred controversy when he gave his EMO report. Councillor Jeff Brown raised concerns about the amount that was spent on the flood preparation and mitigation. 


Town policy states that before any funds over $5000 are spent, prior approval from council must be sought. In the case of the flood mitigation work in the campgrounds, over $20,000 has been spent - this amount not taking into consideration the dollars that have been spent on the concrete blair blocks, which brings the total much higher. There was no pre-approval sought.


Concerns were also expressed about councillors not being kept in the loop regarding flood mitigation and prevention efforts such as the work done in the campgrounds. E-mails were sent and in some cases, not replied to, creating more confusion.


Osika defended Webster’s decision to spend the money on the work in the campgrounds without pre-approval, stating that because the council had already approved the operational budget for the year, Webster was within his rights to move the money in the budget around as he saw fit. 


“As long as we’re not in the red ... if something comes up, (administration) can do trade-offs in the operational budget,” Osika said at the meeting. 


He pointed out that the flood mitigation was an emergency situation and not all the councillor shad been available to attend a meeting at the time.


“Decisions have to be made,” he said.


Councillor Melanson pointed out that the public feedback regarding the flood preparation and mitigation in the campground area has been good.


Councillor Brown responded by saying that while the idea behind the work was good, it may well have put the town in a dangerous situation financially due to the fact that they had not yet received any funding from the province. Though tentatively approved for the 2013 programs, the town is still waiting for funding from 2011 and Brown rightly pointed out that they had received nothing in writing promising funds for 2013. 


Webster said that he had spent the money for the campground work under the assumption that he had support of the council. Melanson agreed, saying that the policy states if the money is there, it is at the discretion of the managers.


Webster then asked if council was prepared to make a motion to authorize the work in the park, but admitted that he had no final numbers regarding the cost of the entire project. After further discussion, the motion was amended to state that the amount spent cannot exceed $100,000 without additional approval. The motion was passed.

